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Consortium of European Research Libraries

Minutes of the Annual General Meeting

Koninklijke Bibliotheek, The Hague, 9 November 2002
Present:

Members (entitled to vote): Drs J. Bos (Koninklijke Bibliotheek, Den Haag), Mr I. Boserup (Det Kongelige Bibliotek, Copenhagen), Dr G-J. Bötte (Staatsbibliothek in Berlin Preussischer Kulturbesitz, Berlin), Dr L. Buson (Centro di Ateneo per le Biblioteche Università degli studi di Padova), Dr Alix Chevallier (Bibliothèque nationale de France, Paris), Dr M-H. de la Mure (Bibliothèque de Sainte-Geneviève, Paris), Mr François Dupuigrenet-Desroussilles (ENSSIB, Lyon), Dr C. Fabian (Bayerische Staatsbibliothek München), Ms M. Hulvey (Bibliothèque municipale, Lyon), Dr Kristian Jensen, (British Library, London), Mrs G. Jonsson (Kungliga Biblioteket, Stockholm), Dr C. Leoncini (Istitutio Centrale per il Catalogo Unico, Roma), Dr Charles Parry, (National Library of Wales, Aberystwyth), Dr W. Schwartz (Niedersächsische Staats- und Universitätsbibliothek, Göttingen), Dr Murray Simpson (National Library of Scotland, Edinburgh), Dr M. Spinazzola (Soprintendenza per i beni librari e documentari, Bologna), Dr R. Tacchinardi (Biblioteca Nazionale Centrale, Firenze), Dr M. Venier (Biblioteca Nazionale Centrale, Roma), Dr J. Vizkelety-Ecsedy (National Szechenyi Library, Budapest), Dr M. Willer (National and University Library, Zagreb), Dr C. Wise (University Library, London), Dr V. Zaitsev (National Library of Russia, St Petersburg).

Attending: 

Mr A. Danskin (British Library, Boston Spa), Dr Nancy Elkington (Research Libraries Group, Inc.), Dr Henryk Hollender (University Library, Warsaw), Dr J. Kašparová (National Library, Prague), Dr O. Koulish (National Library of Russia, St Petersburg), Dr R. Varniene (National Library, Vilnius), Dr Karen Skovgaard-Petersen (Det Kongelige Bibliotek, Copenhagen), Dr Wes Taoka (Research Libraries Group, Inc.), Dr N. Verbina (National Library of Russia, St Petersburg), Dr B. Vouillot (Bibliothèque nationale de France, Paris).

CERL officers in attendance: 

Dr A. Matheson (Chairman), Dr David J. Shaw (Company Secretary), Dr T. Lidman (Treasurer / Kungliga Biblioteket, Stockholm), Prof Dr E. Mittler (out-going Treasurer / Niedersächsische Staats- und Universitätsbibliothek, Göttingen), Drs M. Lefferts (Executive Manager), Mr A. Curwen (CERL consultant, Aberystwyth), Dr L. Hellinga (former CERL Company Secretary).

1. Welcome

The Chairman introduced Drs Jan Bos who welcomed members to the Koninklijke Bibliotheek

and thanked CERL for its participation in the Bibliopolis Conference and the CERL Seminar.  Dr Matheson expressed her thanks and the thanks of CERL members to the Director of the Koninklijke Bibliotheek for offering a venue for the CERL meetings and for the Library’s excellent co-operation in providing an office in The Hague for Drs M Lefferts.  She commented on how useful it had been to be able to take part in the Bibliopolis Conference. Before commencing the Agenda, she welcomed Dr  Shaw to his first Annual General Meeting as Secretary.

2. Apologies for absence 

Directors:

Dr. L. Borghetti (Biblioteca Nazionale Centrale, Roma)

Members:
Associate Members:

National and University Library, Helsinki
Estonian Libraries Network Consortium, Tartu

Oxford University Libraries
St Andrews University Library

Institut de France, Paris
National Library of Norway, Oslo

Biblioteca Nazionale Centrale, Florence
Royal Irish Academy, Dublin

3. Minutes of the last meeting (FM/2002/1)

The minutes were approved.
4. Matters arising

FM/2002/1, item 4a on page 2.

The Chairman introduced the new contact arrangements with RLG following the retirement of Mr John Haeger.  The new contact for Europe is Ms Nancy Elkington.  Mr Curtis Lavery had moved from RLG during the year and Dr Wes Taoka had attended CERL’s Executive meetings in London in March, and  in Bologna in June, during the transition. She welcomed Ms Elkington and Dr Taoka to their new positions in relation to CERL, and to the Annual General Meeting.

FM/2002/1, item 15 on page 6.

The Chairman asked the Executive Manager to report on the results of the questionnaire which had been sent out seeking views on the format of the AGM and the associated meetings.  Drs Lefferts explained that one-third of the questionnaires had been returned, and that there had been general support for the current arrangements with a half-day or whole-day seminar and a full-day  AGM on a Friday or a Saturday.

5. Treasurer’s report (FM/2002/2a-c)

The outgoing Treasurer, Prof Dr E. Mittler, presented an overview of the main elements of the accounts for 2001-2002. Total assets at the end of the financial year were €542,297; income for the year was €306,632and expenditure was €314,696.  When outstanding income and expenditure were taken into account the accounts showed a small surplus of €5,049, which confirmed that CERL had improved on the budget for the year.

Dr Bos asked about expenditure item 1.2.3 on legal fees.  The Chairman suggested that since this matter would be raised under the Agenda item for the Secretary’s Report, it might be most appropriate to discuss it at that point. This was agreed. 

In response to a question about exchange rates, the Executive Manager explained that CERL holds bank accounts in three currencies, sterling, Euros, and dollars, and that the accounts are utilized appropriately in order to minimise bank charges and the effects of currency fluctuations.

The Chairman expressed the warm thanks of the members to Professor Dr Mittler for his present report and also for all his work as Treasurer over the years in stabilizing the finances and placing the organization on a firm footing. She also thanked the Executive Manager for preparing the report and for managing the accounts so well throughout the year.  Acceptance of the report was proposed by Dr K. Jensen and seconded by Dr M. Spinazzola.  The meeting approved the report nem. con.
6. Secretary’s Report (FM/2002/3)

The Chairman explained that this year’s Report, which would be presented by Dr Shaw, covered a year in which Dr Hellinga had been Secretary for the first eight months and Dr Shaw for the latter four months.

She outlined the main organizational developments during the year.  As mentioned at the last Annual General Meeting, and as recommended by the Executive Committee, it had subsequently been agreed by the Directors that CERL should retain the services of Drs Lefferts when she returned to The Netherlands, and the new working arrangements had been implemented successfully during year. It is notable that CERL is adopting more distributed working arrangements with a central Office in London, the Chairman in Edinburgh, the Treasurer in Stockholm, the Executive Manager in The Hague, and various consultants in Aberystwyth, Göttingen, München and Oxford. Though it is clear that a great deal of the work can be conducted satisfactorily by e-mail, it is also essential to set time aside for face-to-face discussions on strategic matters. In running the Secretariat, the aim continues to be to contain central costs at the lowest level compatible with running an efficient Secretariat.

An important decision made during the year was the appointment of a new Secretary to succeed Dr Hellinga. The Board had been held in London in April following the Directors’ meeting. She had chaired the Board, and she thanked the members of the board, Professor Mittler, Dr Zaitsev and Mrs Jonsson, for giving their time and expertise. Dr Shaw had been selected as the new Secretary from a strong field of candidates. She expressed thanks to Dr L. Hellinga for all her help over the transitional period.

In reply to Dr Bos’s earlier enquiry about expenditure on legal fees, the Chairman explained that CERL had been advised to review the employment status of the Company Secretary and the Assistant Secretary in the light of changes in UK employment law. Advice had been taken from CERL’s solicitors, Theodore Goddard, and a second opinion had taken (at no cost) from a firm of employment law specialists in Edinburgh. On the basis of the advice given, the Company Secretary will continue to be employed on a ‘consultant’ basis, and the Assistant Secretary (now Executive Assistant in the light of extended responsibilities) will be employed by CERL. New contracts of employment had to be prepared by Theodore Goddard, and, in addition, a number of matters arising out of Dutch employment law had to be discussed and settled in advance of Drs Lefferts’s move to The Hague.  Dr Bos expressed his thanks for the explanation. The Chairman invited the Company Secretary to give his report.

Dr Shaw drew attention to changes in membership.  He had just learned that the National Library of Lithuania intended to apply for full membership and that the University Library in Salamanca was to be proposed as the first member of a Spanish cluster.  Cluster development was also in progress in Scotland, Wales and Croatia. The members warmly welcomed Dr Regina Varniene to the meeting, and the National Library of Lithuania to full membership of CERL.

The Company Secretary commented on the workshops organised during the year, noting in particular that the National Library of Russia, St Petersburg, was intending to hold a fifth annual workshop in September 2003.  The website also serves as a means of promotion, particularly the section detailing where public access to the HPB may be obtained. It is hoped that the publication of the Lyon (2001) and The Hague (2002) seminar papers will increase CERL’s publishing visibility.

He also reported on the search for further economies in accommodation costs for CERL’s registered office, and the decision taken at a meeting of the Secretariat and the Treasurers in August to look for an office outside London, probably in Canterbury, following the move to distributed working in the Secretariat. In a more distributed working model it was not considered essential to maintain an Office in central London.

Dr Shaw concluded by asking Dr L. Hellinga to add any comments from her perspective as the retiring Secretary.  Dr Hellinga spoke about the handover to Dr Shaw and also reported on the background to the appointment of Theodore Goddard as the Consortium’s solicitors.  The bill for legal costs in the past year was due to the complexity of the three new staff contracts which had to be drawn up, including use of a Dutch lawyer for the Executive Manager’s contract.  She recommended retaining the services of Theodore Goddard for the Consortium’s complex business in the view of their standing as an international firm.

The meeting approved  the proposal to move the registered office in Canterbury, and the Chairman thanked the British Library for its offer of free meeting rooms in London when required. She also encouraged members coming to London, who would like to make contact about CERL-related business, to continue to let the Secretary know so that this could be arranged.

Mme A. Chevallier asked about the scope and purpose of the seminars organised by CERL. Dr Shaw responded that workshop and seminars are mostly frequently organised by the member, and suits the need of the organising organisation. The Executive Manager added that for CERL workshops and seminars are also a wonderful opportunity to learn about the wishes and needs of the user community.

7. Executive Manager’s report (FM/2002/4)

Drs Lefferts gave information about the file loads during the year: there had been 200,000 additional records added to the HPB, including records from two non-members (Warsaw UL and the Wellcome Library, London).  The BN in Madrid had contributed replacement records with full holdings information.  Copy-specific data was an area where the HPB holdings must be developed.

There are five file loads in preparation for 2003; the timetable after that is not yet firmed up at present.  The Falcon software from Göttingen has proved to be extremely useful for file analysis by CERL’s consultants.  It was reported that the VD16 files were coming along well and that a file was under development from the National Library of the Czech Republic.  Two files, one of incunabula and the other of Brussels printing 1601-1800, were hoped for from the Royal Library, Brussels.  The Executive Manager requested further offers of files from members: offers were made from University of London, Copenhagen, Vilnius, and Stockholm. The BNC Rome reported its inclusion of new records in ICCU’s SBN(A) file.  In response to a question, it was confirmed that display and searching of Cyrillic and Hebrew characters had been implemented last year.

Development of the CERL Thesaurus was progressing very satisfactorily (thanks to excellent work from the DCG, the BSB in Munich and Mr T. Curwen).  A request was made for further authority files to be contributed.  Assisted searching for imprint places and names was implemented, and personal name searching should be developed by next year.  A new database of records from the Cathedral Libraries Catalogue, called CLCi,  had been developed under contract by Kim Wilson; access had been made available to the Cathedral Libraries.

Searches per member on the HPB continued to increase: CERL members now searched the HPB more than the ESTC file.  Use of RLG’s BIB file had also increased.  Figures for usage by the new clusters were presented. Dr Lefferts concluded by reminding members that members may now request access to the SCIPIO databases on a per-search basis.

The Chairman thanks Drs Lefferts for her comprehensive report on the year’s achievements, and invited presentations on three of the 2001/2002 file loads from Dr Jan Bos (KB, The Hague), Dr Henryk Hollender (UL, Warsaw) and Dr Werner Schwartz (NSUB, Göttingen). All three presentations were warmly received by the members, and the Chairman thanked the participants for their contributions, which served to illustrate so clearly the scholarly contribution from the historical collections of individual European countries to the HPB and the CERL Thesaurus.

8. Budget proposals for 2002-2003 (FM/2002/5a-c)

The Treasurer, Dr T. Lidman, presented the budget proposals for 2002-2003.  He stressed CERL’s policy of keeping the membership fees as low as possible: an important element in meeting this objective was recruiting more members.  CERL’s policy is to make use of its accumulated assets to support activity in the next five-year period: for the coming year, it is proposed to draw just over € 38,000 from assets.  It was vital to keep the Secretariat costs as low as possible, especially accommodation costs.  In the coming period, CERL has planned for an increase in development expenditure on the CERL Thesaurus.

In response to a comment from Dr M. Willer advocating further investment in the CERL Thesaurus, the Treasurer strongly agreed with her point, and underlined that the additional investment in the CERL Thesaurus and Assisted Searching represented an improvement in services for members. 

Mme A. Chevallier asked about the balance of increased expenditure on database development and on manuscripts developments: was it proposed to alter the Consortium’s statutes to take the increased significance of the manuscripts work into account?  The Chairman replied that, in line with the decision at the last Annual General Meeting, the manuscripts work was still exploratory and  within the budget set last year. This matter would be discussed at greater length later in the meeting when Dr Hellinga would present her report.  

The Executive Manager stressed that CERL’s accumulated experience with preparing file loads meant that costs were being steadily reduced by greater efficiency; the CERL Thesaurus has been approved as a new development that requires additional investment.  In response to a question from Dr K. Jensen, it was pointed out that the percentage increase in expenditure on the MSS Working Group was in fact a very small sum in cash terms.

The Chairman thanked the Treasurer for his presentation of the budget and underlined that in addition to giving priority to development, and to containing central costs, CERL must also give a high degree of importance to increasing membership and widening the scope of its promotion.  The budget proposals were accepted nem. con.
The Chairman then made a presentation to the retiring Treasurer, Professor Dr  Elmar Mittler, in recognition of his many years of valuable work for CERL in this role.  Professor Mittler in his reply emphasised the European aspect of the work carried out by the Consortium, and his confidence in its future.

9. Development Plan (FM/2002/6)

The Chairman said that the Consortium had agreed that it should take a longer-term view of its potential development over a five-year period, with the aim of planning where it should be positioned by 2007.  The draft Plan had been prepared and revised at the London and Bologna Executive Committee meetings, and it had then been sent out to members for comment.  Written comments had been received from Mr I Boserup and Dr L Buson.  Since it was essential that the finalized plan had the support of the members, the meeting was invited to discuss both the overall Plan and specific substantive aspects of the Plan. It was agreed that any minor changes of wording should be sent direct to the Secretariat by e-mail.

Professor Dr Mittler commended the document.  He felt that CERL must work to improve services, especially to widen access to the HPB.  He would also like to see CERL develop a service that could deliver digital copies of HPB items.  The Chairman suggested closer collaboration with EROMM as a way forward.

Dr W. Schwartz agreed that CERL should try to increase the range of its services: could CERL provide a system to help scholars seeking access to libraries in foreign countries, especially within Consortium membership?

Mr F. Dupuigrenet-Desroussilles also wanted to stress delivery of services. CERL members share common goals in providing services to readers.  Keeping in touch with the scholarly community is a regular need.  Could CERL organise a seminar about possible new services at the international level, such as facilitating access to municipal and university libraries?

The Chairman noted the strong emphasis on service provision, which she endorsed: CERL could, for example, re-examine its policies on the balance of resources to be invested in this area. The Executive Manager added that although a policy paper by Dr Smethurst on this issue rejected paid services as the main financial basis of CERL, it was not opposed to service provision per se.  Ms N. Elkington described a voluntary shared resources group within RLG to provide help in physical inter-lending and reciprocal on-site access for so-called ‘approved users’.  Mr Dupuigrenet-Desroussilles said that CERL’s first period of activity had had to concentrate on developing the HPB: there was now an opportunity to add further services for CERL members.  Dr M. Simpson agreed with Mr Dupuigrenet-Desroussilles that these services should be introduced slowly, and that CERL must not over-extend itself, but added that diversification of activities would increase the appeal of CERL. He stressed that we should not attempt to duplicate what is provided elsewhere.  Dr K. Jensen said that new services would represent ‘value added’ in addition to the HPB and CERL Thesaurus; users are tending to expect free internet access to databases; we can overcome this to some extent by offering other services, especially where no-one else is doing this.

[Chairman’s Note: In the light of the discussion on services, it has been decided to set up a small Working Group to examine this matter in greater detail, and to report in due course to the Executive Committee, and to the members at the Annual General Meeting in November 2003.]

The meeting endorsed the Development Plan with the addition of new material on the topics discussed. The Chairman thanked the members for the active discussion and for giving such a clear steer, and she asked members whether they would like to have the final version circulated to members in advance of publication in print and on the website. This was agreed.

10. Report from Advisory Task Group (FM/2002/7)

Dr M. Willer introduced her tabled report, in which she gave an overview of the ATG’s activities over the year.  

CERL Thesaurus: the new database analysis tools were also useful for the CT files.

Authority files: members were asked to submit any authority files they had.  Areas for future development included owners’ names and printers’ devices.

Input/Edit and Scholar’s Notepad: these are still urgent desiderata.

Microform surrogates: records for microform surrogates will not be accepted for the HPB unless no other record is available.

MSS Working Group: the ATG had discussed technical aspects of the proposed development and recommends that this proposal should be pursued.

Mr T. Curwen outlined the scope of the two pieces of analysis software WinADH (for editing the Thesaurus) and Falcon (for MARC file analysis).  They can both be distributed to CERL members for HPB development.

The Chairman said that Dr Willer was always keen to seek potential new members join the ATG, and she invited anyone who was interested to contact Dr Willer.

11. Report from RLG (FM/2001/8)

It was agreed that Ms N. Elkington’s report, which had been provided, would be circulated by e-mail.  The Executive Manager reminded members that the table of users on page 3 of Dr Taoka’s report referred to North American users, not CERL members. 

 Ms Elkington reported on the following matters:

Database migration: RLG’s current mainframe environment is now out of date and its end is in sight.  It is intended that the service will change to client-server processing; the conversion effort has started and will probably take between one and two years to complete.  The Input/Edit and Notepad facilities should be possible on the new system.

Collaborative services: the RLG website has two papers on digital preservation issues.  RLG is represented on European and British projects in this area (see http://www.rlg.org/longterm/).

Resource sharing: there is a move away from centralised systems: inter-lending services are being devolved to individual systems.

Primary sources: this is an area of ongoing interest: there has been a colloquium on ‘Sharing the wealth’.  There are possibilities for adapting tools used for routine inter-lending for use in special collections.

E.A.D.: RLG continues to support this project; it would be possible to offer access facilities for Dr Hellinga’s MSS Working Group.

Cultural Materials Initiative: there are 5I RLG members contributing digital surrogates of unique materials, which might be of interest to CERL.

RLG staff: CERL’s new liaison contact will be Pam Wilkes, replacing Curtis Lavery; her manager will be Wes Taoka. The Chairman expressed pleasure that Dr Taoka will continue to work with CERL, and, turn, said how much he had enjoyed coming to CERL meetings.

Dr Buson asked whether it would be possible to negotiate special subscription rates to RLG resources for CERL members.  It was agreed that Drs Lefferts would follow up this matter.

12. Report on Manuscript Working Group FM/2001/9)

Dr Hellinga outlined the background to the setting up of the MSS Working Group two years previously.  The first outcome was a list of manuscript catalogues accessible on the internet; this is now available on the CERL website and additions to it are welcomed.

Mr Gordon Dunsire’s investigation of Z39.50 access to these catalogues was disappointing: there were few and mainly small catalogues.  Mrs Cristina Ashby had been commissioned to produce a report on alternative retrieval systems (mainly full-text searching).  A consolidation process is going on both between and within institutions, where separate catalogues of manuscripts are coming together as single databases.  We should try to bring together the larger projects by cross-file searching, rather than expend effort on the consolidation of smaller catalogues.

There are a variety of new initiatives in progress, including the Open Archives Initiative (OAI), RLG’s Archival Resources facility, TEL, OCLC’s iPort (http://oclcpica.org/?id=106&ln=uk).  There is a need for a new technical report about access at this higher level, though it was important that CERL should not try to duplicate what was already being done and there were also organisational issues to be taken into account.
It was recommended that CERL should commission a technical report from appropriate experts, with a brief drawn up by Dr Hellinga with appropriate consultation.  It should evaluate options for cross-file searching of web-based manuscript catalogues and should take the opportunity of the March 2003 LIBER Conference of European Manuscripts librarians in The Hague to present and discuss the findings with manuscripts specialists across Europe.  A preliminary report should be available then, with the final report to be circulated to members in September.

Mr B. Vouillot mentioned the point raised earlier by Mme Chevallier, who had had to leave the meeting to return to Paris, about CERL’s present constitutional scope which is based on the HPB and printed books, and he wondered whether the terms of CERL’s statutes would require to be changed in order to clarify the proposed scope if manuscripts were included. Leaving the situation as it was could present possible difficulties for Bibliothèque nationale de France.  

Mr I. Boserup suggested that the question of provenance searching would justify extending CERL’s  scope to include manuscript catalogues.  There would be benefits for both the HPB and the CERL Thesaurus.  Professor Dr E. Mittler considered that the distinction between printed books and manuscripts was an outdated concept.  The proposed development would be of benefit to the overall context of the HPB.  Dr Spinazzola suggested that CERL should take the opportunity of the 2003 renewals of funding agreements to review its aims.

It was agreed that the proposed extension of the work of the Manuscripts Working Group should go ahead under the direction of Dr Hellinga.  It was also agreed that a budget of up to €10,000, as recommended by the Executive Committee, should be assigned.  It was also recommended that the Secretariat and the Executive Committee should review the present constitution in line with the points made by Mme Chevallier, Mr Vouillot and Dr Spinazzola. 

13. Election of Directors

The Chairman invited the Company Secretary to present the candidates for election. Dr Shaw reminded the meeting that the AGM in 2001 had increased the membership of the Board of Directors by two, and that Dr Lidman’s term as a Director should be renewed following his election as Treasurer at the previous AGM.

a) It was resolved nem.con. that Dr Tomas Lidman (KB Stockholm) be appointed to a further three-year term as a Director.

b) It was resolved that Mr Graham Jefcoate (SBB Berlin), nominated by Prof Dr E. Mittler and Dr H. Leskien, be appointed a Director.

c) It was resolved that Dr Kai Ekholm (UL Helsinki), nominated by Dr T. Lidman, be appointed a Director.

The Company Secretary explained that he had not received a nomination for a third director and that article 15 of the Articles of Association stated that a retiring director could continue to serve in these circumstances subject to the assent of the meeting.  Dr Zaitsev had indicated his willingness.

d) It was resolved that the retiring Director, Dr V. Zaitsev (NLR St Petersburg), should be appointed a Director for a further three-year term.

14. Election of Executive Committee

The Company Secretary told the meeting that there had been one nomination for the vacancy on the Executive Committee.  It was resolved that Dr Kristian Jensen (British Library), nominated by Mme M. Hulvey and Mr E. Kolding Nielsen, be appointed to the Executive Committee.

15. Any Other Business

The Chairman invited Ms C. Wise (University of London) to give a short report on the Manuscript Studies Portal, which was under development in the University Library, involving in particular the Palaeography Collection and the Centre for Manuscript and Book Studies. Ms Wise reported that the system was undergoing testing and evaluation in 2002/2003, and was expected to go live in July 2002.

16. Date and Place of next meeting

Dr V. Zaitsev renewed his invitation to CERL to hold its 2003 annual meetings in St Petersburg to coincide with the 300th anniversary of the founding of the city.  The Annual General Meeting would be on Friday 14 November 2003, with a one-day seminar the previous day, and the Advisory Task Group and Executive Committee meetings on Wednesday 12 November.  The meeting warmly welcomed this invitation and thanked Dr Zaitsev for his continued support of CERL and for his successful series of September workshops in St Petersburg. The Chairman said that it was a special honour to be invited to St Petersburg in such an important anniversary year, and that the members looked forward to the meetings with great pleasure.

The National Library of Scotland offered Edinburgh as the venue for the 2004 annual meetings.  This was agreed.

The Chairman, Dr A. Matheson, closed the meeting by thanking Dr Hellinga, Drs Lefferts, Ms Hart and Dr Shaw, and especially Ms Kimberley Hart who was not present at the meeting but whose contribution was so important to CERL’s success, for their work in arranging the meetings and for their running of the Secretariat. She thanked the members for attending and for the quality of the discussions.

_____________
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